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Greater Lincolnshire
Public Service Compact
‘working together





Lincolnshire and Rutland Public Service Compact

Minutes of Steering Group meeting – 25th November 2016

West Lindsey District Council Offices - Gainsborough
Present 
	Amanda
	Boutell
	West Lindsey District Council

	Paul
	Collins
	Boston College

	Ian
	Dickinson
	First College

	Chris
	Donkin
	Greater Lincs Public Service Compact

	Sean
	Knight
	Lincoln College

	Emma
	Redwood
	West Lindsey District Council

	Tim
	Richards
	GMB Union

	Julie
	Wilkins 
	Lincolnshire Police

	Julie
	Williamson
	GMB Union


Apologies
	Adam
	Barnes
	Babington Business College

	Mark
	Care
	Lincoln College

	Tracie
	Charles
	Lincolnshire County Council

	Christine
	Cooper
	North Kesteven District Council

	Alison 
	Coton
	Bishop Grosseteste University

	John
	Fitzpatrick
	Lincoln College

	Sue
	Fletcher
	Lincolnshire County Council

	Wendy
	Henry
	Lincolnshire County Council

	Sharon
	Hylton
	City of Lincoln Council

	Graham
	Metcalfe
	Jobcentre Plus

	Rachel
	Robinson
	Compass Point

	David
	Storey
	Lincoln College

	Abbie
	Staples
	Lincolnshire Partnership Trust

	Jen 
	Teague
	City of Lincoln Council

	Noel
	Tobin
	City of Lincoln Council

	Fiona
	White
	Community Lincs


1 - Apologies for absence

Apologies were noted as above. Chair Paul Collins welcomed new members Julie Wilkins (Lincolnshire Police) and Ian Dickinson (First College) to the group.
2  and 3 - Minutes of previous meeting and matters arising

The minutes of the previous meeting were agreed as a true record. It was noted that most of the matters arising were likely to be dealt with as issues that would be discussed when addressing the agenda items. It was also noted that most of the actions had been overtaken. Hence it was decided to go through the actions that were not covered by the agenda and take brief reports on progress. 
With respect to agenda item 5 it was noted that the discussion to identify potential aims and activity for the Compact in 2017 had been effected by Chris Donkin and Paul Collins rather than Yvonne Robinson and Paul as the changeover of facilitation duties had now taken place. The meeting placed on record their thanks to Yvonne for her excellent contribution as facilitator between April and the end of October of this year. The plans for 2017 were discussed under agenda item 6 of this meeting. 

With respect to agenda item 6, Chris Donkin reported that he had been provided with the delegate feedback from the Pay and Recognition event held in June by Yvonne and this was circulated and is attached to these minutes. Steering Group members noted that the feedback was overwhelmingly positive.

With respect to agenda item 8 Chris Donkin noted that there were no plans to make the Compact web site password protected. It was also reported that no further development work would be undertaken on the Compact LinkedIn page and in effect it would ‘wither on the vine’. Chris reported that the main web based communication platform for the Compact is the Compact web site and that he would be describing the recent web site re-fresh under agenda item 6.
4 – Brief Reports on issues / topics deemed to be of interest to the Steering Group and/or the Compact membership more widely
At the December 2015 meeting it was agreed that the issues/topics to be updated as a standard agenda item throughout 2016 were to be as follows:
· Education and Training Update (Paul Collins)

· The Employment and Skills Board Update (Amanda Boutell)

· Support for Apprenticeships and Traineeships (Julie Williamson)
· Support from Jobcentreplus (Chris Donkin)

· Working with the third sector (Fiona White)
Education and Training Update 
Paul Collins was present at the meeting to supply a verbal update. Paul reported that the Area Review of FE in Lincolnshire had been almost concluded and that the final recommendations would be published in the Spring of next year. Indications are that there won’t be any radical recommendations. One side effect of the Review is that Lincoln College are now collaborating with Grimsby Institute on Apprenticeships. Paul report that there had been nothing significant in the ‘Autumn Statement’ that affected the FE sector. Paul noted that the recent decision in Lincolnshire to reject devolution could have serious implications in terms of funding coming in to Lincolnshire for education and training. With respect to Apprenticeships Paul reported that the main developments were the introduction of the levy and also the introduction of external end point assessments. Paul reported that both of these issues would be covered in detail at the next good practice event in February 2017 – see also agenda item 10. Julie Wilkins noted that the Police also present Apprenticeship opportunities and looked forward to networking with other Compact members to address issues of common concern and interest. 
The Greater Lincolnshire Local Enterprise Partnership (GLLEP)
Amanda Boutell provided this input and Amanda stressed that her role was as a member of the Employment and Skills Board (ESB) who feed in to the GLLEP. Indeed the ESB are the ‘skills arm’ of the GLLEP. Amanda reported the East Midlands LEPs have been earmarked £92 million of government funding and that GLLEP would be allocated about £30 million of this. The amount to be used for ‘skills capital’ from this pot would be something of the order of £5million. Amanda reported that 7 ESF projects have been awarded across Greater Lincolnshire. It was noted that many of these contacts had been awarded to organisations who did not have their HQ in the county. Among these ESF projects is the ‘Supporting Employees in the Workforce’ project that will be delivered by Calderdale College. It was agreed to invite Calderdale College to become members of the Compact. 
Although it was not considered to be completely thematic with the GLLEP update, Amanda also drew meeting attendees attention to the ‘Rising High’ web site in Suffolk. She noted this as an example of local authorities coming together to collaboratively promote the benefits of working in the public sector. It was agreed to return to this topic under agenda item 7. The web site address of the Rising High site is: www.risinghighsuffolk.gov.uk 
Support for Apprenticeships and Traineeships (Julie Williamson)

The Steering Group were advised by Julie that GMB had been happy to support the ‘Connecting with the Millenials’ event held in Lincoln College in September and were pleased with the outcomes and the feedback – see also agenda item 9. Julie reported that the Compact network had been very helpful to GMB in helping roll-out the ‘Engaging Young Workers’ project and that the D2N2 Compact Steering Group Chair had spoken at the GMB event to promote the project held in Nottingham in October. Julie reported that unfortunately the project was due to be concluded in March 2017 and as yet no follow up activity had been commissioned locally. Dissemination of the project outcomes would be made available to the Compact before the end of the project. 
Julie reported that on behalf of GMB and the Compact network she had attended an event presented by BT on ‘Employer Providers’. In this scenario the employer who contracts the Apprentice also acts as the training provider. Julie agreed to make the presentations from the event available to Compact members and they are now uploaded to the ‘Resources’ section of the Lincs page on the Compact web site.
Support from Jobcentreplus (Chris Donkin)
Although Graham Metcalfe of Job Centre plus offered his apologies, Chris Donkin reported that he had received a paper for the meeting in advance and this paper was circulated to SG members and is attached to these minutes. The paper is in fact the latest ‘State of the District Report for Lincolnshire, Nottinghamshire and Rutland, showing JSA claimant figures are continuing to fall in Greater Lincolnshire. 
Working with the third sector (Fiona White)

Fiona White offered her apologies but in email dialogue with Chris Donkin in advance of the meeting noted that ‘the main thing to report is that Involving Lincs members are working on a health and well being strategy that will help the voluntary sector engage with health and well being structures and commissioning processes.’ Fiona provided some power point slides with more information about this and these are attached to these minutes. Ian Dickinson noted that Karen Parsons is a key contact within Involving Lincs and that the Compact should invite Karen to engage with the work of the Compact
ACTIONS
Chris Donkin to invite Calderdale College to join the Compact
Chris Donkin to ensure that the  presentations from the BT event ‘Employer Providers’ are  available to Compact members and are uploaded to the ‘Resources’ section of the Lincs page on the Compact web site.
Chris Donkin to include Karen Parsons in the mail out of the minutes
5  – Changes to facilitation support arrangements
Chris Donkin reported that when he found out from Yvonne Robinson in early September that she intended to relinquish the role of Compact Facilitator he then indicated that if it was deemed appropriate he would be prepared to return as facilitator. Yvonne put this suggestion to Paul Collins and with the next Steering Group meeting some way ahead Paul used ‘Chairs Action’ to re-instate Chris. The formal handover date was the 1st November. However Chris reported that he and Yvonne had worked together during October to ensure that the handover was effective. Handover arrangements included Chris meeting with Paul in October to discuss potential Compact activity in 2017 and Chris and Yvonne meeting with Community Lincs to discuss changes to the financial arrangements. Chris put on record his personal thanks to Yvonne for ensuring that the handover went so smoothly and also for her high quality contribution to the work of the Compact during her time as facilitator.
6  – Update on the refresh of the Compact web site
Chris Donkin reported that the main refresh of the web site had been overseen by Yvonne Robinson during her time as facilitator. She had arranged for the site to be pared down so that it looked uncluttered and relevant current documents were available for download from a user-friendly, transparent menu driven interface. Chris reported that he was currently updating the news feed on a regular basis and uploading all resources made available at the good practice events. He encouraged Steering Group members to bookmark the site and visit regularly. The address of the site is www.empscompacts.org.uk 
7  – Proving the benefit of Compact membership: first consideration of a DRAFT of the Annual report for 2016 and a DRAFT Action Plan for 2017
Paul Collins tabled the draft annual report produced by Chris Donkin and Yvonne Robinson on his behalf and the draft is attached to these minutes. Paul invited comment and the meeting agreed that the report provided a good summary of what the Compact has achieved this year and what the aspirations are for the group in 2017. Group members commented that it should also contain a reference to an aspiration to promote the public service sector as an employer of choice for young people. This would be thematic with any follow up work planned to progress the outcomes from the recent ‘Connecting with the Millennials’ event – see also agenda item 9. Paul noted that the report is still a draft and that any further comments should be emailed to Chris before Christmas.
The meeting also considered the draft action plan for 2017 and this document is also attached to these minutes. As with the draft Annual Report the meeting also noted that the promotion of careers in public service was an omission. Specifically reference was made to the way that young people address careers advice when considering employment opportunities. Julie Wilkins noted that our continuing work with the voluntary sector could also possibly be described in the Action Plan. As with the Annual Report, Paul noted that the plan is still a draft and that any further comments should be emailed to Chris before Christmas.
ACTIONS
Chris Donkin to invite all Steering Group members (via the mail-out of the minutes) to contribute to amendments of both the Annual Report and the Action Plan. Chris and Paul Collins to agree final versions of both documents and then send to SG members for reference. Final versions of both documents to also be updated to the web site. 
8  – Support funding for the Compact – How the Compact has been operating as a self sustaining operation
Chris Donkin reminded the meeting that the Compact have developed a hybrid funding model that involved (i) subscriptions from member organisations; (ii) sponsorship of events and (iii) delegate fees from events. This model was adopted by the Steering Group at the SG meeting in December 2011 and refined at the end of 2012. The arrangements have been in place ever since.
Chris distributed two tabled spread-sheet detailing the latest position and this combined worksheet is attached to these minutes. The first s-sheet shows that the Compact has 18 member organisations and that enough funding has been raised from subscriptions and sponsorship to pay for facilitation support up to and including the end of October 2016 – with a £39 surplus. The second s-sheet shows that a couple of returning organisations (i.e. not members in 2016) had pledged subscriptions for 2017 and this meant that the there was enough funding pledged to continue to pay for external facilitation support in the short term. Chris informed the meeting that the main ‘invite to subscribe’ email to existing member organisations had not gone out yet and that he was optimistic that this would raise enough funding to ensure that the Compact remained sustainable. Paul Collins commented that if any public service organisations wished to sponsor an event this would also help and that in the first instance they should get in touch with Chris.
It was agreed that subscriptions would be held at the same level for 2017 – i.e. for the seventh year in a row.
ACTION

Chris Donkin to work with Paul Collins to send out the ‘invite to subscribe’ email to existing member organisations
9 – Feedback from the Good Practice event ‘Connecting with the Millennials’ 
The summary of the evaluations are attached to these minutes and they demonstrate clearly that the event was well received by delegates. The summary of the discussion group feedback was also provided to Steering Group members and is also attached to these minutes. It was noted that the feedback raises many questions that if we pursue them could lead to the Compact addressing the key issue raised under agenda item 7 above. These questions include: (i) how do we work better with training providers and advice services to promote the public sector? (ii) how do we promote the positive aspects of working in the public sector? (iii) how easy do we make it for young people to apply for jobs in the sector? and (iv) are we clear about who / what careers we want to target?.
It was decided that the Compact should establish a ‘task and finish’ group to pursue the above issues. Emma Redwood, Julie Wilkins, Julie Williamson and Amanda Boutell volunteered to be part of this group. Julie Wilkins commented that we should invite a representative from the third sector to join us and this was agreed. Chris Donkin offered to facilitate the one-off meeting.
ACTION

Chris Donkin to arrange and facilitate a one-off ‘task and finish’ group meeting to consider the outputs from the Connecting with the Millennials event and for the group to establish actions to promote the public service sector as an employer of choice for young people.
10  – Preparations for the first event of 2017: ‘The Changing Face of Apprenticeships – Mark II’ 
It was noted that Apprenticeships continue to figure high up on the Compact agenda. As reported under agenda item 4 (the education and training update) the introduction of the Apprenticeship levy and the introduction of end-point assessments is causing concern. It was agreed that the first good practice event of 2017 should be framed around the title of ‘The Changing Face of Apprenticeships Mark II’. In anticipation of this agreement Boston College had volunteered to sponsor an event in February and a draft agenda had been produced. This event agenda was distributed and is attached to these minutes. The meeting agreed to proceed with the event and it was further agreed that Chrhis Donkin should start ‘recruiting’ to this event immediately.
ACTION

Chris Donkin to start recruiting to the ‘Changing Face of Apprenticeships – Mark II’ event
11  – First suggestions for the programme of good practice events of 2017
It was agreed to return to this item at the next Steering Group meeting. It was also agreed to invite suggestions from Steering Group members during the mail out of the minutes.
ACTIONS

Chris Donkin to invite suggestions for Good Practice events in 2017 when the minutes are mailed out. The programme of good practice events in 2017 to be an agenda item on the February 2017 Steering Group meeting. 
12 - AOB 

No items of AOB were flagged
13 - Date and time of next meeting

The next meeting of the Steering Group will take place on Wednesday 22nd February 2017 at 11.00 am at Lincoln College
www.empscompacts.org.uk
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